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I – A new
life

We were sitting at the table for breakfast, it seemed like a
common breakfast of a typical English family, except for the fact
that we surely weren’t common, least of all a typical family, least
of all English people.

Family doesn’t mean just people who share a blood tie, but
especially those who help and sustain each other during the trip
called Life!

So maybe we were a family, the result of a strange and maybe
pervert Nature project, which had gathered many different
existences under the same roof, and maybe something good would have
come out from this at the end.

I am Matt Spencer, I’m 15 years old, I was born in Buffalo in
the United States, but I moved with my family to Southampton, in
the South of England, when I was only 3 years old. I have a sister,
her name is Hope, she’s 17 years old and I could say she’s a good
older sister, nice and pleasant the right way. I’ve got a dog named
Sasha; I love going for a walk with it in the park, reading
thrillers and smoking joints. Oh I was forgetting I’m an orphan, my
parents died in a plane crash last month and I (this is my blog) am
writing everything that goes through my head. My therapist sustains
writing and expressing my feelings can help. Sooner or later I’m
going to publish it online, although what is a blog for? A little
detail: I have no friends that could read it, so it’s offline for
now, just like me!

Therefore, we were having breakfast: scrambled eggs, bacon,
sausages, cheese and pancakes, everything was good but seemed
faked, to me it seemed like a breakfast bought in a bar, like a
takeaway; maybe I was wrong, but certainly we breathed tension at
the table and there was an intolerable silence. Oh I was forgetting
to tell you that my sister and I, after our parents death, live in
a beautiful beach house with our guardian (I think that’s how you
say it). His name is Michael, he is a few years older than my
sister, even if he seems even older to me, he has something I don’t
know what that’s vintage in his behavior and he’s very rich, very
strict, very quiet, very tall, very muscular, very everything!

I don’t know why my parents nominated him as our guardian
despite his young age, in case something would have happened to
them, I hate them for being dead, I still have a desperate need of
them, but they’re gone! It’s strange we can still have feelings for
people who are gone and sometimes it’s easier talking to them now
than when they were alive!

It really seemed like we were in a barrack, maybe Michael was a
real soldier, he pretended I had breakfast in time because then he
used to take me to school, almost beyond the gate; it was so
embarrassing, every freaking day. At the weekend, when I thought I
could relax and sleep a lot, he used to find me some house chores
to do in the house or in the basement, in his opinion you always
have to be busy, especially at my age. Every Saturday morning he
used to take me to the garage with him, to teach me about motors,
then we used to do reparation chores. I asked why a millionaire
doesn’t have his handyman and he answered: “A man must know how to
do things by himself”. Once I replied him to go to hell and he
sarcastically replied me: “Already been! Not bad”.

He said that in a strange way, I don't know, like somebody who
had really been there!

Then we used to throw baseball, he wanted me to do sports, he
signed me up to a swimming course after school and on Sunday
morning he used to teach me how to throw punches: – You have to be
able to defend yourself, in case something happens… but don't
worry, I'll always be there for you!

He said it in a way that, I don't know, pleased me, made me feel
protected, safe.

Days went by profoundly anonymously: home, then school, homework
and house chores in the weekend, it sucked. He was a little bit
more tolerant with my sister, but when we asked for going out to
parties at night he was inflexible; if we wanted, we could have
parties on Saturday when he was out for work and invite all our
friends, even the entire school. There was surely enough space (a
125 acres private garden, an entire little wood all for us), but as
soon as we proposed to go out he used to reply laconically and
succinctly a categorical no, which left no alternatives.

One day he seemed in a good mood (usually he was despondent and
quiet) in his studio checking documents, I knocked at the door:

– Come in – He told me – What's up?

I stuttered: – I'd need…

– Don't be afraid – He said – Do you need some money?

– No, absolutely not – I said, besides he used to give my sister
and I a weekly pocket money that English Royals would envy.

– There's a party Saturday and I'd like to go.

– I'm sorry – Of course he replied – You know what I think about
it.

– But I…

– I said no Matt, it's worthless keep talking about it.

I burst out of anger, I didn't understand all that inflexibility
and rigidity, I suddenly stood up and Michael impetuously yelled to
me: – Go to your room, now!

He opened his eyes in a scaring way, I was afraid a lot, I
obeyed without saying a word and before I left he also said: – And
no TV and Internet tonight, you're in punish [...]
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